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TO:   Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Mitch Sears, Executive Officer 
  Alisa Lembke, Board Clerk/Administrative Analyst  
    
SUBJECT: Renew Authorization to continue Remote Public Meetings as authorized by Assembly 

Bill 361 
 
DATE:  September 8, 2022  
 

 
Recommendation 
 
VCE Board renew authorization for remote (video/teleconference) meetings, including any standing or 
future committee(s) meetings and Community Advisory Committee meetings, by finding: 
 

1. Pursuant to Assembly Bill 361 (AB 361), that the COVID-19 pandemic state of emergency is 
ongoing.   

 
Background/Summary of AB 361 
 
Pursuant to Government Code Section 54953(b)(3) legislative bodies may meet by “teleconference” 
only if the agenda lists each location a member remotely accesses a meeting from, the agenda is 
posted at all remote locations, and the public may access any of the remote locations.  Additionally, a 
quorum of the legislative body must be within the legislative body’s jurisdiction. 
 
Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Governor issued Executive Order N-29-20, suspending certain 
sections of the Brown Act.  Pursuant to the Executive Order, legislative bodies no longer needed to list 
the location of each remote attendee, post agendas at each remote locations, or allow the public to 
access each location.  Further, a quorum of the legislative body does not need to be within the 
legislative body’s jurisdiction.  After several extensions, Executive Order N-29-20 expired on September 
30, 2021.  
 
On September 16, 2021, the Governor signed AB 361, which kept some of the provisions of Executive 
Order N-29-20.  Pursuant to Government Code Section 54953(e), legislative bodies may meet remotely 
and do not need to list the location of each remote attendee, post agendas at each remote locations, 
or allow the public to access each location.    
 



 
However, legislative bodies must first find either that: (1) the legislative body is meeting during a state 
of emergency and determine by majority vote that meeting in person would present an imminent risk 
to the health or safety of attendees; or (2) state or local health officials impose or recommend social 
distancing measures.  Government Code Section 54953(e)(1).  The legislative body must make the 
required findings every 30 days, until the end of the state of emergency or recommended or required 
social distancing.  Government Code Section 54953(e)(3).  On January 1, 2024, Government Code 
Section 54953(e) is repealed. 
 
The recommended action is required by AB 361 to continue meeting remotely during a declared state 
of emergency.  Since March 1, 2022, the Yolo County Health Officer is no longer expressly 
recommending social distancing, although she still encourages the use of facial coverings/masks 
indoors. The VCE Board retains discretion under AB 361 to independently determine that remote 
meetings should continue because meeting in person would present imminent risks to the health and 
safety of attendees.  Staff recommends that the Board make a finding that holding meetings in person 
would present an imminent risk to the public for the following reasons: 
 

• The facilities in which the VCE Board meet were not designed to prevent the spread of infection 
by promoting mask usage, social distancing (including between Board members), or by use of 
increased ventilation/air filtration or other sanitary measures. 

• Some staff, Board members, and community members who would otherwise participate in VCE 
meetings to participate in Board meetings, and some of these community members are likely at 
high risk for serious illness from COVID-19 and/or live with someone who is high risk. 

 
Staff continues to monitor the situation as part of our emergency operations efforts and will return to 
the Board every thirty (30) days or as needed with additional recommendations related to the conduct 
of public meetings.   


